

COVID-19 Contact Tracing Efforts

As states and communities continue to reopen, the term *contact tracing*, like *flatten the curve*, has become part of our national dialogue. Although new to the conversation, contact tracing has a long history as a public health prevention and mitigation strategy including for smallpox outbreaks,¹ sexually transmitted diseases,² HIV/AIDS,³ and SARS.⁴ As states quickly stand up these critical and labor-intensive programs to help address COVID-19, community health workers (CHWs) are essential components of a contact tracing strategy because of their relationships with both individuals and health care systems in the community, their understanding of community culture, and their knowledge of social supports needed to help people through this pandemic.

What is Contact Tracing?

Contact tracing is a core prevention strategy that has been used around the world, and in local and state health departments in the United States, for decades. The goal of contact tracing — in conjunction with widespread tests, case investigations, isolation, and quarantine — is to prevent the further spread of disease. Contract tracing accomplishes this by first identifying individuals who have tested positive (in this case, for COVID-19). Testing is critical to begin the chain of containment; without widespread, accessible, and accurate testing, the subsequent strategies in this interdependent system, which includes contact tracing, will be less effective. Once an infected individual is identified, a contact tracer

will reach out to learn whom they have been in recent and close contact with and then contact the identified individuals to notify them of their exposure and the need to self-quarantine for 14 days.⁵

Why is Contact Tracing Important?

Current estimates show that an individual with COVID-19 is likely to spread it to two or three others.⁶ Contact tracing is essential to reduce that spread. COVID-19 spreads quickly and sometimes before any symptoms are present; this increases the need for an efficient and well-organized contact tracing process so exposed individuals can quarantine. Korea, Taiwan, and other countries have used contact tracing to dramatically slow the spread of the disease.^{7,8}

June 2020 Issue Brief

Although guidance continues to evolve, the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention currently recommends that individuals who have been in close contact (within six feet and for more than 15 minutes at a time) with the infected patient within two days prior to symptom onset and onward be contacted.

When done effectively, contract tracing can allow communities to continue to function, schools to remain open, and businesses to operate, preventing the need for a full community-wide shut-down and quarantine. As a result, contact tracing not only protects health but also is one of our best defenses against the potential economic damage of the COVID-19 pandemic.

How Can States Stand Up an Effective Contact Tracing Program?

There is abundant guidance on standing up effective contact tracing programs. A brief overview of many of the plans can be found in <u>Appendix A of the National Governors Association's Roadmap to Recovery</u>. ¹⁰ The National Association of State Health Policy (NASHP) developed a comprehensive overview of <u>what states are doing</u> — their models, workforces and training, technology, and funding. ¹¹

A core component of each plan is to expand the capabilities of existing contact tracing staff and to hire and train new contact tracers in short order. Although there are no specific or standard licensure requirements or credentials for contact tracers, the work requires specialized skills. In particular, because contract tracing requires probing conversations with individuals, the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) recommends that contact tracers have "[e]xcellent and sensitive interpersonal, cultural sensitivity, and interviewing skills such that they can build and maintain trust with patients and contacts."12 Fortunately, an existing workforce in all states comes directly from the communities they serve and can fulfill these requirements: CHWs.

Who Are CHWs, and How Do They Operate Within the Context of the Health Care System?

CHWs are trusted members of their communities who, through their relationships and training, are able to provide effective education and support to improve the health of individuals, families, and communities as a whole. CHW is an umbrella term for a variety of positions that go by different names, such as *promotores*, community health representatives, and others.



Many CHWs are already experienced members of the healthcare team. We have proven skills in data collection, knowledge of health privacy laws, and proficiency in health education and outreach, problem solving and more. It makes sense to utilize CHWs as contact tracers. We have proven to be an important part of the public health system. It is important to train the workforce already in place — and not duplicate efforts or workforces.

— Adrianne Serrano Proeller, CHW, Morehouse School of Medicine Prevention Research Center

CHWs' unique skill sets, along with their shared experience with the patients they serve make them particularly effective in addressing health disparities.

CHW positions vary from state to state, but they share a common set of core roles and competencies and a community-based approach to improving the wellbeing of people and communities. CHWs provide a wide range of services, such as advocating on behalf of patents, translating and explaining health care information, directly providing preventive services, helping patients manage chronic conditions and coordinate their care, leading community-level health education initiatives, connecting families to social and community services, conducting personal and community-level assessments, and collecting and reporting data for research and evaluation. They work in homes, community clinics, schools, and other community settings.

Some states have used Medicaid to fund CHWs, but most CHW programs have historically been run by community health centers and community-based organizations (CBOs) that fund CHW programs either from their operating budgets or through specific grants. ¹³ Currently, at least 17 states have training programs and certification processes for CHWs. ¹⁴

How Do CHWs Address Health Disparities?

There is a strong body of evidence that demonstrates the effectiveness of CHWs in improving health outcomes and advancing health equity among different communities, in various settings, and across a number of health conditions. 15, 16 CHWs' unique skill sets, along with their shared experience with the patients they serve — whether because they live in the same community; have common demographic characteristics and shared experiences of institutional racism and sexism, language barriers, and other challenges; have been patients with similar diagnoses or recovery goals; or have navigated the same health systems —make them particularly effective in addressing health disparities.

How Can CHWs Make an Impact on COVID-19?

A recently released Families USA report, <u>The</u>

Fierce Urgency of Now: Federal and State Policy

Recommendations to Address Health Inequities in the

Era of COVID-19, points out the extreme racial and
ethnic disparities in COVID-19 cases in the United

States.¹⁷ Data captured by the COVID Racial Data

Tracker report a disproportionate impact on Black
Americans in particular, who account for about 24%
of COVID-19 deaths (where race is known) although
they make up only about 13% of the US population.¹⁸

These shocking disparities also bring to the fore the longstanding socially and structurally determined health inequities that put communities of color at increased risk for infectious diseases like COVID-19. Given CHWs' proven effectiveness working within underserved communities to address the social and structural drivers of health inequities, states should include them in their responses to the COVID-19 crisis, particularly in contact tracing.

NASHP <u>shows</u> that at least four states are transitioning current CHWs or hiring new ones as part of their contact tracing programs. But many more states have yet to integrate CHWs into their plans.

If states are developing a tiered contact tracing program with entry-level staff (Tier 1), specialists and supervisors (Tier 2), and advanced professionals (Tier 3) as outlined in the <u>model</u> from the Association of State and Territorial Health Officials, CHWs who already know and understand their community can quickly and effectively step into the Tier 1 role. In addition to knowing the community and local



Being a 'contact tracer' could raise suspicions in marginalized communities — those where COVID-19 might be more prevalent. CHWs can help reduce the mistrust factor. It is important to acknowledge the realities of racial and socially vulnerable populations who at times of public health crisis are understandably skeptical of 'outsiders' from what is perceived to be a system that has more often than not left them out.

— Adrianne Serrano Proeller, CHW, Morehouse School of Medicine Prevention Research Center

culture (including the languages spoken) they have a sense of the existing health care and public health infrastructure and the social support services with which individuals in quarantine, in particular, may need to connect. ¹⁹ They can also serve as mentors for new CHWs hired from the community for COVID-19 contact tracing efforts.

Recommendations for States

- States should include CHWs in targeted, community-based contact tracing initiatives.
 - States that conduct contact tracing virtually, through call centers, and with mobile apps may not be able to reach patients who do not have phones or internet access, have low digital literacy, or do not speak the same language as the contact tracer.²⁰ Therefore, it is imperative that states develop initiatives that enable contact tracers to go to communities to connect with hard-to-reach patients. CHWs are uniquely suited for these initiatives.
 - At the same time, states must take all measures necessary to ensure that CHWs participating in community-based contact tracing are protected and compensated.²¹ CHWs participating in community-based contact tracing initiatives must receive personal protective equipment (PPE), living wages and full benefits, proper training and access to workflow protocols, appropriate supervision from qualified professionals, and manageable schedules and caseloads.²²
- 2. States must dedicate current and new funding to including CHWs in their contact tracing efforts.
 - State public health departments should use CARES Act funding awarded by the CDC to recruit, train, and hire CHWs for contact tracing. States such as Massachusetts, New Mexico, Wisconsin, and Pennsylvania have committed CARES Act funding to contact tracing. Funding



In some states, CHWs involved in contact tracing are being asked to volunteer their services or work reduced hours, which limits the viability of their profession and undervalues their work. In many cases, CHWs are already a precarious workforce. In recruiting them, employers must consider the safety issues associated with contact tracing, include PPE and compensate CHWs with hazard pay.

Denise Octavia Smith, MBA, CHW, PN,
 Founding Executive Director, National Association of Community Health Workers (NACHW)

- for contact tracing should be allocated specifically to recruit, train, and hire CHWs who can work in affected communities to trace the contacts of people diagnosed with COVID-19.
- State public health departments should also use <u>CDC Public Health Emergency Preparedness</u> <u>funding</u> to develop a contact tracing workforce that includes CHWs.²³

- » Federally qualified health centers (FQHCs) can use Health Center Program, COVID-19, CARES, and Expanding Capacity for Coronavirus Testing funds to conduct COVID-19 contact tracing for their patients, as long as these activities are within the health center's scope of project. FQHCs with CHWs on staff can use these funds to hire them for contact tracing roles.
- As legislation for the next round of COVID-19 funding is finalized and states decide how to allocate funding, they should assess their contact tracing needs and identify where they can include CHWs.
 - Families USA has encouraged Congress to provide more than \$46 billion to states to support test, trace, and quarantine efforts across the country, including a living wage for the contact tracing workforce.
 - In addition to recruiting and hiring CHWs for a contact tracing workforce, states should use new funding to provide wraparound services (e.g., housing, utilities, nutrition, transportation, and other social services) for patients to facilitate their compliance with isolation and quarantine directives.^{24, 25} States should use new funding to hire CHWs who already have experience providing these services, which are key to effective contact tracing.

- States should both tap into the existing CHW workforce and certify, train, and hire new CHWs for contact tracing.
 - States must develop a culturally responsive contact tracing workforce that can work effectively and appropriately in communities that are hit hardest by COVID-19.²⁶ Because CHWs have many of the skills needed for effective, equitable contact tracing, including intimate understanding of affected communities, cultural and linguistic competencies, and a working knowledge of the health system and social services,²⁷ states should tap into this workforce for contact tracing.
 - » Many states already have programs for training CHWs and certifying them to provide clinical and social services, which can be adapted to recruit and train CHWs for contact tracing.
 - > Existing CHW certification courses are often provided by state educational institutions, which also provide training and certification for contact tracing. For example, the San Diego (California) County Health and Human Service Agency partners with San Diego State University to train and recruit CHWs to support the state's contact tracing efforts in underserved communities.²⁸ The Hawaii Department of Health is using a new program at the University of Hawaii to train CHWs and Department of Health personnel in contract tracing.²⁹



Some CHWs at FQHCs and health clinics have been fired or furloughed due to COVID-19 budget constraints, which creates a gap in the public health workforce. These CHWs are no longer reachable through their work emails or at their places of work, which makes it nearly impossible for them to be contacted and mobilized for COVID response work.

— Denise Octavia Smith, MBA, CHW, PN, Founding Executive Director, National Association of Community Health Workers (NACHW)

- The existing CHW workforce cannot be mobilized effectively for contact tracing if it is depleted during the COVID-19 crisis. Therefore, states must ensure that CHWs in their states are classified as essential workers during the pandemic so they can remain in the workforce and on the payroll.^{30,31}
- 4. States should engage CBOs, state and local CHW networks and associations, and county health departments in developing a contact tracing workforce that includes CHWs.
 - Funding for COVID-19 response and implementation of contact tracing initiatives at the community level is often concentrated

- within county health departments. State and county health departments should contract with CBOs experienced in recruiting and deploying CHWs to serve communities that experience inequities. The professional associations that CHWs have created in many states can provide technical assistance for identifying, recruiting, and deploying the CHW workforce in affected communities.
- » As part of its contact tracing staffing plan, the <u>Oregon Health Authority</u> has created a framework and a pool to support county-level health department contact tracing efforts, which focus on partnering with CBOs, advocates, and CHWs.

- States should hire and recruit CHWs for roles beyond contact tracing to ensure that COVID-19 patients' additional health and social needs are met.
 - » Contact tracing reveals the need for additional services to support patients who are in isolation and quarantine. CHWs are trained to provide these services and should be fully funded to provide all services within their scope of practice.³²
 - » CHWs' broad skill sets make them valuable additions to the COVID-19 response workforce in a number of roles, not just as contact tracers. In addition to serving as contact tracers, the CDC lists community health outreach workers, promotores, and patient navigators (all of whom can be considered CHWs) as possible members of a surge capacity workforce in other COVID-19 response roles, such as case investigator, care resource manager, and self-isolation and self-quarantine monitor.³³
 - » Kentucky is using \$112 million in CARES act funding to staff a contact tracing workforce that includes disease investigators, contact tracers, and social support connectors, who provide services such as "coordinating grocery and prescription delivery, locating resources, and managing referrals in the local area."^{34, 35}



CHWs work with the whole person, and on a long-term basis. There is an established, well-recognized CHW scope of practice and CHWs should always be supported to practice all roles within that scope of practice. That should not change when we put CHWs in jobs that include contact tracing. Contact tracing needs to be framed and thought of as a CHW activity that is an additional area of focus — not something that supplants the other core CHW roles.

Angie Kuzma, MPH, CHW,
 Oregon Community Health Worker Association

Endnotes

- ¹ Kerrod, E., et al. "Surveillance and Control Measures during Smallpox Outbreaks," Emerging Infectious Diseases, February 2015. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3320452/
- ² "Sexually Transmitted Disease (STD) Contact Tracing (National Coalition of STD Directors, May 2016. https://www.ncsddc.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/infographic_5-26-16.pdf
- ³ Moore, Z., et al. "Number of Named Partners and Number of Partners Newly Diagnosed With HIV Infection Identified by Persons With Acute Versus Established HIV Infection," *Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes*, December 2009. https://journals.lww.com/jaids/Fulltext/2009/12010/Number of Named Partners and Number of Partners.11.aspx
- ⁴ Kwok K.O., et al. "Epidemic Models of Contact Tracing: Systematic Review of Transmission Studies of Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome and Middle East Respiratory Syndrome," *Computational and Structural Biotechnology Journal*, January 2019. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6376160/
- ⁵ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "Contact Tracing for COVID-19," May 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/php/contact-tracing/contact-tracing-plan/contact-tracing.html
- ⁶ Sanche, S., et al. "High Contagiousness and Rapid Spread of Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus 2," *Emerging Infectious Diseases*, July 2020. https://wwwnc.cdc.gov/eid/article/26/7/20-0282 article
- ⁷ Normile, D., "Coronavirus Cases Have Dropped Sharply in South Korea. What's the Secret to Its Success?" *Science*, March 17, 2020. https://www.sciencemag.org/news/2020/03/coronavirus-cases-have-dropped-sharply-south-korea-whats-secret-its-success
- ⁸ Watson, C., et. al. "A National Plan to Enable Comprehensive COVID-19 Case Finding and Contact Tracing in the US." Johns Hopkins University. April 10, 2020. https://www.centerforhealthsecurity.org/our-work/pubs-archive/pubs-pdfs/2020/200410-national-plan-to-contact-tracing.pdf
- ⁹ Ibid.
- ¹⁰ Roadmap to Recovery: A Public Health Guide for Governors.

 National Governors Association, April 2020. https://www.nga.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/NGA-Report.pdf
- " State Approaches to Contact Tracing during the COVID-19 Pandemic, National Academy for State Health Policy, May 2020. https://nashp.org/state-approaches-to-contact-tracing-covid-19/#tab-id-1

- ¹² Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, *Principles of Contact Tracing*, April 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/php/principles-contact-tracing.html
- ¹³ Albritton, E.," How States Can Fund Community Health Workers through Medicaid to Improve People's Health, Decrease Costs, and Reduce Disparities," Families USA, July 2016. https://familiesusa.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/HE_HST_Community_Health_Workers_Brief_v4.pdf
- ¹⁴ "State Community Health Worker Models," National Academy for State Health Policy, May 2020. https://nashp.org/state-community-health-worker-models/
- ¹⁵ Franklin, C., et al. "Interprofessional Teamwork and Collaboration Between Community Health Workers and Health Care Teams," *Health Services Research and Managerial Epidemiology*, March 2015. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/28462254/
- ¹⁶ Ruff, E. et al. "Advancing Health Equity Through Community Health Workers and Peer Providers: Mounting Evidence and Policy Recommendations," Families USA, November 2019. https://familiesusa.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/HEV_PCORI-CHW-Report_11-04-19.pdf
- ¹⁷ Hewitt, A. et al. "The Fierce Urgency of Now: Federal and State Policy Recommendations to Address Health Inequities in the Era of COVID-19," Families USA, May 2020. https://familiesusa.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/HE_COVID-and-Equity_Report_Final.pdf
- ¹⁸ Júlia Ledur, "The COVID Racial Data Tracker," *The Atlantic*, The COVID Tracking Project, May 2020. https://covidtracking.com/race
- ¹⁹ Fraser, M. et al. *A Coordinated, National Approach to Scaling Public Health Capacity for Contact Tracing and Disease Investigation*, The Association of State and Territorial Health Officials, April 2020. https://www.astho.org/COVID-19/A-National-Approach-for-Contact-Tracing/
- ²⁰ Barry, E., "An Army of Virus Tracers Take Shape in Massachusetts," *The New York Times*, April 16, 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/16/us/coronavirus-massachusetts-contact-tracing.html?referringSource=articleShare
- ²¹ Watson, et al. op. cit.
- ²² National Association of Community Health Workers, *Partner with CHWs*, May 2020. https://nachw.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/NACHW-Partner-with-CHWs-COVID19.pdf
- ²³ Fraser, et al., op. cit.

- ²⁴ National Association of County & City Health Officials, *Building COVID-19 Contact Tracing Capacity in Health Departments to Support Reopening American Society Safely*, April 2020. https://www.naccho.org/uploads/full-width-images/Contact-Tracing-Statement-4-16-2020.pdf
- ²⁵ Roadmap to Recovery: A Public Health Guide for Governors, op. cit.
- ²⁶ National Council of Asian Pacific Islander Physicians, *Recommendations for Culturally and Linguistically Appropriate Contact Tracing*, May 2020. https://ignatiusbau.com/2020/05/22/national-council-of-asian-pacific-islander-physicians-recommendations-for-culturally-and-linguistically-appropriate-contact-tracing-for-the-control-of-covid-19/">https://ignatiusbau.com/2020/05/22/national-council-of-asian-pacific-islander-physicians, https://ignatiusbau.com/2020/05/22/national-council-of-asian-pacific-islander-physicians-recommendations-for-culturally-and-linguistically-appropriate-contact-tracing-for-the-control-of-covid-19/">https://ignatiusbau.com/2020/05/22/national-council-of-asian-pacific-islander-physicians-recommendations-for-culturally-and-linguistically-appropriate-contact-tracing-for-the-control-of-covid-19/">https://ignatiusbau.com/2020/05/22/national-council-of-asian-pacific-islander-physicians-recommendations-for-culturally-and-linguistically-appropriate-contact-tracing-for-the-control-of-covid-19/">https://ignatiusbau.com/2020/05/22/national-council-of-asian-pacific-islander-physicians-recommendations-for-the-control-of-covid-19/">https://ignatiusbau.com/2020/05/22/national-council-of-covid-19/
- ²⁷ Watson, et al., op. cit.
- ²⁸ Huard, C. "SDSU and San Diego County Partner on Contact Tracing Training," *Times of San Diego*, May 27, 2020. https://timesofsandiego.com/tech/2020/05/27/sdsu-and-san-diego-county-partner-on-contact-tracing-training/
- ²⁹ "Bolstering contact tracing," *The Garden Island*, May 15, 2020. https://www.thegardenisland.com/2020/05/15/hawaii-news/bolstering-contact-tracing/
- ³⁰ National Association of Community Health Workers. *Amplifying CHWs*, May 2020). https://nachw.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/AmplifyingCHWsCOVID19-002.pdf

- ³¹ Rumala, B., et al. *Global and Local Community Health Workers as a lifeline for communities facing inequities in the midst of COVID-19 and beyond*, Community Health Workers and COVID-19 Writing Group, April 2020, https://gd727b7c-9f85-4a4d-9342-d1e572d97f4e.filesusr.com/ugd/21b173 d5898302e8d64f7d8ac45b196d3e74d4.pdf
- ³² "Services to support people in isolation and quarantine," *Contact Tracing Playbook*, June 2020. https://contacttracingplaybook.resolvetosavelives.org/checklists/supports
- ³³ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *Health Departments: Interim Guidance on Developing a COVID-19 Case Investigation* & *Contact Tracing Plan* (June 2020). https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/downloads/case-investigation-contact-tracing.pdf
- ³⁴ "Governor says contact tracing key to safe economy reopening," *The Pioneer News*, May 19, 2020). https://www.pioneernews.net/content/governor-says-contact-tracing-key-safe-economy-reopening
- ³⁵ Social Support Connector (Kentucky Public Health, May 2020). https://chfs.ky.gov/agencies/dph/covid19/ Socialsupportconnector.pdf

Special thanks to the community health workers and advocates who contributed quotes and insights for this publication:
Lissette Blondet, Massachusetts Association of Community Health Workers

Angie Kuzma, Oregon Community Health Worker Association

Adrianne Serrano Proeller, Morehouse School of Medicine Prevention Research Center

Denise Octavia Smith, National Association of Community Health Workers

This publication was written by:

Emmett Ruff, Policy Analyst, Families USA

Kelly Murphy, Director of Early Childhood and Maternal Health, Families USA

The following Families USA staff contributed to the preparation of this material (listed alphabetically):
Kimberly Alleyne, Senior Director, Communications
Justin Charles, Digital Media Associate
Nichole Edralin, Senior Manager, Design and Publications
Eliot Fishman, Senior Director of Health Policy
Adina Marx, Communications Associate
Joe Weissfeld, Director of Medicaid Initiatives
Aaron Zhao, Health Equity Intern



1225 New York Avenue NW, Suite 800 Washington, DC 20005 202-628-3030 info@familiesusa.org FamiliesUSA.org facebook / FamiliesUSA twitter / @FamiliesUSA